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Minutes
February 7, 2019
Present:


June Pendleton
Ellen Polimeni 
Mike Gonzalez 
Peter Gerbic 


Ted Bateman

Cathy Menikotz
Dan Marshall

Tamara Hicks

Fred Lightfoote
Necessarily Absent: Robert Green, John Sawers, David Ferry, Marty Aman
Staff and Guests: Kevin Olvany, Kim McGarry
The meeting was called to order at 4:30 by Co-chair Lightfoote.
Co-chair Lightfoote asked for approval of the December 5, 2018 minutes. Motion was made by Supervisor Bateman to approve the December 5, 2018 minutes, seconded by Mike Gonzalez.  Motion carried. 

Co-chair Lightfoote asked if anyone wanted privilege of the floor to speak to the Watershed Council.  No comments were provided.
Mayor Polimeni presented the Treasurer’s Report.  Kevin Olvany reviewed the proposed budget amendment. Kevin explained that the Watershed Council brings in and then distributes lots of grant money with our numerous existing grant projects. Kevin explained that a budget amendment is needed for a few line items. First, a budget transfer is needed to clarify the 2 Water Trail projects. Second, the Watershed Council approved a 2% rather than a 1.5% increase for salaries in December, so the revenue from the Phase II grant will increase by $681.94 to balance the budget. He also explained that a budget transfer is needed for the Water Trail projects to more precisely represent the specific projects.  This is budget neutral.  Finally, Kevin reviewed a revenue transfer from Phase II to III to more precisely represent the source of grant funding for the Parish Flats project. Motion was made by Supervisor Hicks to approve the budget amendments as presented, seconded by Supervisor Marshall. Motion carried. 
Mayor Polimeni then presented the bills for approval. Kevin Olvany explained that the insurance costs are below budget and reviewed Barton and Loguidice’s work on the Water Trail. Mayor Polimeni suggested that the Council review the Water Trail at the next meeting for new members who are unfamiliar with the project. Supervisor Marshal made the motion to approve the bills totaling $63,256.61, seconded by Councilwoman Pendleton. Motion carried. 
Kevin Olvany updated the Watershed Council on grant funding. The Watershed Council secured $90,500 in State funding with $30,500 in local match through the 2018 CFA for a 9 Element Plan Update and purchase of water quality monitoring equipment. NYS DEC has put a priority on 9E Plans, which requires a watershed model, so part of the funding will support the model.  Grant funding will also support Kevin and Kim’s time to write the addendum to the 2014 plan to meet the 9E requirements. Finally, the grant will also support monitoring equipment.  In addition, Kevin explained that he has been working with Senator Helming’s office on a $100,000 DASNY grant for monitoring equipment.  One option is an in-lake buoy.  He has met with researchers and is evaluating different possibilities.  This program is still in its infancy and the Watershed Council will vote on how to spend the money if it is secured.
Kevin then reviewed the status of the research and monitoring efforts on the lake and streams for 2019. A follow up meeting is scheduled for February 12 with the water purveyors, DOH, and the Watershed Association to review the purveyor monitoring plans. A meeting was previously held to initiate this planning process with DOH, water purveyors and Association. DOH stated that their lab would no longer be used for routine monitoring and that each purveyor would need to develop a monitoring plan. The goal is for all of the purveyors to collaborate rather than work as individuals. They also reviewed what information is available and what is still needed. Kevin explained that there are many players monitoring and doing research on Canandaigua Lake and that a strategy is needed so each component complements the others. Our research from 2018 shows that our total phosphorus levels were still relatively low and that the mid-lake areas have less phosphorus than the near shore areas. We still don’t completely understand why there are HABs on the lake. Mayor Polimeni asked if there was a deadline for purchasing equipment.  Kevin explained that they needed to wait to hear about the DASNY funding. He felt that the April meeting would be a good time to review the equipment. Councilwoman Pendleton asked whether the pH of the lake was an issue.  Kevin explained that they have monitored pH for many years and it has been stable between approximately 8.0 to 8.5 due to the buffering capacity of limestone. Mike Gonzalez stated that they are waiting to review the plan from the City of Canandaigua for their monitoring.  

Kevin then reviewed upcoming grant programs.  The Watershed Council and Association are partnering on an invasive species grant due on February 15 to continue the watercraft steward program with the Finger Lakes Institute. The program costs approximately $30,000 annually and provides coverage 7 days per week at the 2 public boat launches. There is a Drinking Water Source Protection Program grant that is also available. Kevin had a conversation with DEC about the specific outcomes from the program.  Basically, the funding will support development of a watershed plan.  DEC felt that our existing plan, along with our work towards a 9E plan, is well beyond the scope of this funding program and did not feel it was necessary for us to apply to this grant.  Kevin also mentioned that each municipality should start thinking about the upcoming CFA that will likely be due in late July. Specifically, there will likely be funding for the purchase of land for water quality projects, which is voluntary and focuses on areas with water quality and ecological value.  Mayor Polimeni mentioned that there are some devastating invasive species, such as spotted lantern fly, and was wondering if there is funding to address them.  Kevin suggested the Finger Lakes PRISM as the best resource for invasive species.

Kevin reviewed the educational campaign with the City and Town of Canandaigua, the Association and the Chamber of Commerce.  The City had been debating on whether to educate or legislate on pesticide usage and decided that they wanted to explore the education route. The goal of the current initiative is to develop a cohesive educational campaign. They may start by focusing on larger institutional land owners. City Councilmember Steve Uebbing explained that the City was reviewing lake friendly lawn care practices at the Environmental Committee and that they want to have common messaging.  The goal is to get people to think about their pesticide and fertilizer usage and how runoff moves through the landscape. It would be a voluntary program that is endorsed or sponsored by the government. Residents get trained, make a commitment to lake friendly lawn care and then get a lawn sign. It would be an effective way to make change.  Mayor Polimeni suggested that the Watershed Council pass a motion to support the effort.  Supervisor Menikotz asked if they needed a written resolution. Mayor Polimeni believed that a motion would be sufficient.  Co-chair Lightfoote inquired if there is enough information on the program to date for the Watershed Council to support it. Mayor Polimeni asked for feedback from other municipalities that are interested in the program. Co-chair Lightfoote explained that the Town of Gorham Conservation Board has similar concerns with pesticides and nutrients.  Supervisor Marshall stated that many residents along the lake want a nice green lawn.  Mayor Polimeni noted that many people have a lawn service, but there may be alternatives, like organic treatments. Co-chair Lightfoote cautioned that even organic products can be harmful. Supervisor Menikotz stated that there needs to be a shift to where some weeds are ok. Steve stated that they are going to HOAs and bigger commercial land owners to make this pitch. Co-chair Lightfoote stated that the lake-friendly farmer signs are a source of pride and can silently encourage others to improve their practices. Kevin stated that individuals need to challenge their landscape company to reduce the use of pesticides. Councilman Gerbic suggested that they need to educate the landscaping businesses also. Mayor Polimeni made a motion for the Watershed Council to support the development of the Lake Friendly Lawn Care Initiative that is being supported by the Watershed Association, and Chamber of Commerce, seconded by Councilwoman Pendleton.  Supervisor Bateman reiterated that this needs to stay just an educational initiative. Motion carried. 
Kevin Olvany reviewed the Manager/Technician Report.  A significant amount of time has been spent on planning for water quality monitoring and research. He mentioned that there is a Soil Health Workshop in March.  The Town of Middlesex adopted the Onsite Law.  Supervisor Marshall inquired about the Town of Italy. Kevin responded that they were reluctant to adopt the law because the Sunnyside area would not be able to conform to the law. Kevin also explained that a significant amount of work is being completed on the different grant projects listed in the report. 

Supervisor Hicks provided an update that the Village of Naples received approval from DEC on their wastewater treatment plant.  They now just need to obtain easements, so they are making good progress.

There being no other business, motion was made by Mayor Polimeni to adjourn until April 3, 2019, seconded by Councilwoman Pendleton.  Motion carried.  

Next Meeting

April 3, 2019
4:30 pm – the Hurley Building

Office: (585) 396-3630   (  website: www.canandaigualake.org   (  Fax: (585) 396-5002

Email: Kevin.Olvany@CanandaiguaNewYork.gov
205 Saltonstall Street, Canandaigua, New York 14424

